CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

TUESDAY 6 DECEMBER 2005 AT 11.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer (Chairman) Councillors Atkinson (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Bradley – until 12.20 pm),  Mrs Prest,  Ms Quilter, Stevenson, Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor Glover) and Mrs Styth (until 12.20 pm)

ALSO 

PRESENT: 
Councillor Mitchelson (Leader of the City Council)


Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and



Transport Portfolio Holder)


Councillor Firth (Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder)


Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio



Holder)

CROS.128/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf on Councillors Mrs Bradley, Glover and Joscelyne.

Councillor Mrs Styth indicated that she required to leave the meeting at 12.15 pm due to a prior business commitment.  Councillor Mrs Styth reiterated her comments at the previous meeting of the Committee and wished her disapproval at the change of timing of the meeting to be recorded once again.

Councillor Atkinson advised that he too would require to leave the meeting at 12.15 pm.

CROS.129/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors P Farmer (Chairman), Mrs Prest, Stockdale and Mrs Styth declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of –

(a) Agenda item A.3 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because they may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

(b) Any reference to Community Centres because they served on various Community Centre Management Committees.

CROS.130/05
CALL – IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which were the subject of call-in.

CROS.131/05
MINUTES OF SPECIAL COMMUNITY AND INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
The Minutes of the special Overview and Scrutiny Budget meetings held on 25 and 29 November 2005 were submitted for consideration.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager outlined, for the benefit of Members, the main points made by the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees in their consideration of the Budget.

Referring to Minute IOS.101/05, a Member noted that the Director of Community Services had indicated that sickness had a direct cost to his Unit in that if a front line member of staff was absent through sickness it was necessary to appoint agency staff to cover that role.   She questioned the costs involved and whether those had been allowed for as part of the Budget.

In response, the Director of Community Services advised that a level of sickness had been assumed within the Budget and he would provide the Member with a more detailed response in writing.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes be noted.

(2) That the Director of Community Services respond to the Member’s question as detailed above.

CROS.132/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 – NEW PRIORITIES FOR REVENUE SPENDING
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.24/05 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.  Details of the ten revenue bids for recurring expenditure and one revenue bid for non‑recurring expenditure were submitted.

Other issues which may have Budget implications were – 

· Future Government proposals for the Local Government Pension Scheme;

· The impact of the Pay and Workforce Strategy; and 

· Any revenue impact from future capital proposals, including Carlisle Renaissance.

The bids required to be considered alongside the current Budget shortfall of £640,000 in 2006/07 rising to £1.9m in 2008/09 and the savings and income proposals to be submitted later in the meeting.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had considered the report (EX.219/05 refers) and referred it for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

In considering the matter, Members made the following comments and observations -

The Director of Corporate Services further reported that the context had changed somewhat since preparation of her report.    The Council had the evening before received confirmation of the Revenue Support Grant Settlement, being an increase of 4.4% (£160,000).  It was not, however, possible to identify how much of that increase related to Concessionary Fares.

That increase would be offset by – 

· the loss of a proportion of grant (£17,000 ongoing);

· A reduction in the Planning Delivery Grant of £50,000; and

· the loss of Housing Administration Grant in the region of £25,000 in 2006/07 and £107,000 in 2007/08.

There remained a Budget deficit of £550,000 going into 2006/07 as a result of which difficult decisions still had to be made.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and observations –

(a) Referring to the extension of the Occupational Health Scheme, a Member sought clarification as to whether the £40,000 referred to related to the cost of the service.  

In response the Deputy Chief Executive explained that reducing sickness absence was a key priority for the Council and a pilot scheme was currently being undertaken.  The proposal was that £40,000 per annum be put in place to provide a service similar to the pilot if that proved successful.  That cost would be met by reducing the overtime budgets which would no longer be needed.

Clearly there was some element of risk associated with that proposal since, if the scheme was unsuccessful, no savings would be made.

(b) A Member sought details of the split between costs associated with Member and Officer Training.

(c) A Member noted the proposal to roll-out the Members’ Broadband pilot to other Members who required the service and questioned when that would take place.

The Director of Corporate Services advised that work was ongoing in that regard and the cost referred to in the report was a net cost.

(d) In response to a Member’s question the Director of Corporate Services advised that the Budget deficit principally related to the impact of future Government proposals for the Local Government Pension Scheme, although there were also other pressures upon it.  The Government had, however, now confirmed that Local Authorities would not in future be expected to pick up changes to the pensions settlement.

(e) A Member believed that the £50,000 recurring revenue expenditure for Member and Officer Corporate Training should be contained within existing Budgets and priorities changed accordingly.  He suggested that the Executive could give consideration to that point.

The Director of Corporate Services advised that Member and Officer Training was seen as a priority under the Council’s agreed priority of ‘Learning City’.

(f) In response to a Member’s question the Director of Corporate Services advised that a report would be submitted to the Executive on 19 December 2005, including the comments of Overview and Scrutiny, following which the Committee would have the opportunity to consider the Executive’s Budget proposals at its January 2006 meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That the Executive be requested to give consideration to the Member’s suggestion concerning Member and Officer Corporate Training, as detailed at (e) above.

CROS.133/05
INTRODUCTION OF FREE OFF PEAK CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME APRIL 2006
The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services submitted report RB.08/05 containing detailed information on the implications of the introduction of the statutory off peak free concessionary travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people on 1 April 2006.  A Bid had been included in the report on priorities for new revenue spending as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

At present the current statutory Concessionary Fares Scheme provided a 50% fares concession on all local buses within the district.  However, since April 2002, the City Council, in liaison with other Cumbrian/Lancashire Authorities under the NOW card initiative, had operated a countywide concessionary fares scheme details of which were provided.

The Government was to introduce a statutory free off peak concessionary fares scheme with effect from 1 April 2006.  Whilst additional Department of Transport grant would be provided to the City Council, it was estimated that there would be an additional cost of £99,000 should the current NOW card additions be retained.

Four options were presented for consideration –

Option 1 – Statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the district at an additional cost of £27,000;

Option 2 – Off peak travel on all journeys starting or finishing in Carlisle at an additional cost of £99,000;

Option 3 – Free concessionary travel on all local buses, i.e. on and off peak in district only at an additional cost of £63,000; and

Option 4 – Free on and off peak travel for bus journeys starting/ending in Carlisle at an additional cost of £135,000.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits further reported that a Budget increase of £70,000 recurring would be required irrespective of the Government’s new free scheme to meet fares inflation due to fuel cost increases.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 (EX.220/05 refers) had decided –

1. That Option 1 for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District is the preferred option of the Executive for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.  This option would not be the subject of a 6 month pilot.

2. That it is noted that up to £70,000 bus fares inflation costs, which would be incurred irrespective of which option is progressed, had been included in the options appraisals.

3. That the Executive approves the implementation of free bus travel for all concessionary pass holders for a two week period at Christmas 2005 with the cost being met from within existing base Budgets.

4. That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Head of Revenues and Benefits, be requested to write to the Department for Transport seeking clarification as to how the Grant is determined and pointing out the inequality in the level of grant awarded to Carlisle City Council compared to every other Local Authority in Cumbria.

In considering the matter, Councillors P Farmer, Mrs Prest and Stevenson indicated their support for Option 1 for statutory off peak fare concessionary travel within the district.    Councillors Atkinson, Ms Quilter, Stockdale and Mrs Styth wished it to be recorded that they had reserved judgement pending the receipt of further information.

A Member further noted that free off peak travel may not mean the provision of a regular bus service.

RESOLVED – That Councillors P Farmer, Mrs Prest and Stevenson supported the Executive’s preferred option (Option 1) for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District, but that Councillors Atkinson, Ms Quilter, Stockdale and Mrs Styth had reserved judgement on the matter.

CROS.134/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 – SUMMARY OF SAVING PROPOSALS AND INCOME PROJECTIONS
The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.26/05 (amended) summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

The revised estimates for 2005/06 showed a net reduction in income of £468,000 and it was clear that action was needed to meet the shortfall and various options were set out in the individual charges reports to be considered at this meeting.

A performance review of services had been undertaken by Officers and which had anticipated savings of £632,000 in 2006/07.  In addition, Gershon savings which were not already included in the base Budget but were set out in the Gershon Efficiency Action Plan for 2005/06 to  2007/08 were submitted.  Gershon efficiency savings amounted to £252,000 in 2006/07 and £287,000 in both 2007/08 and 2008/09.  That left a current shortfall in the Gershon target of £345,000 over the three year period which would need to be met.

Although a significant amount of work had been carried out to date to identify the savings set out in the report, further savings would need to be identified in order to address the Council’s continuing Budget deficit projections.  In particular, the following areas would be targeted for further savings – 

Now that Stage 1 of the restructure had been approved by the City Council, Stage 2 would immediately commence, involving the Senior Management Team seeking cashable efficiences to reduce the recurring revenue Budget requirements.

Currently an amount of £1m recurring from 2007/08 had been included in the base Budget to cover the estimated increased costs that would emanate from the Pay and Workforce Project.  The Senior Management Team would plan to deliver the Pay and Workforce Strategy from within existing base Budgets in the longer term.

The use of Resources Profiling Report identified certain potentially high spending areas.  Work would be carried out by the relevant Corporate Directors to further analyse those and assess the potential to reduce the revenue burden from 2007/08 onwards.

Using the information gathered from an initial Internal Audit review, it was also envisaged that further more detailed discussions would be undertaken to explore the possibility of new and/or increased charges for particular services.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.221/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

During discussion Members made the following comments and observations -

(a) In response to a Member’s question, the Director of Community Services explained that when the City Council exercised its right to undertake Highways Claimed Rights it was liable to meet the insurance premium and that was included within the base Budget.   Based on the previous year’s claims experience it was felt that the insurance premium would be sufficient if reduced by £40,000 per annum.

(b) A Member noted that the level of usage of car parks had reduced during the year to date, partly because of the ongoing impact of the January flood.  She further noted that The Lanes car park appeared to be making a profit and questioned whether the Council was insured against such a loss of income.

The Director of Corporate Services replied that that particular element was treated as a consequential loss and was not, therefore, covered by the Council’s insurance policy.

The Director of Community Services added that the charging regime adopted for The Lanes car park was the same as that adopted by the County Council and the car park was the most popular due to its central location.

(c) A Member referred to the level of income estimated to be generated from the rent reviews of the industrial estates and questioned the element of risk attached thereto.

In response the Director of Corporate Services advised that an element of risk was generally accepted on any income projections, but the figures referred were thought to be prudent at that moment in time.

(d) In response to Members’ questions, the Director of Corporate Services stated that the base Budget was based upon projections from the previous year.   She added that the Bereavement Services Business Unit was making a loss which had to be addressed.  It was ultimately a decision for Members as to how to tackle that shortfall.

(e) In response to questions, the Deputy Chief Executive advised that VOIP and DIP related to Voice Over Internet Protocol and Document Imaging Processing respectively.

RESOLVED – That, subject to Member’s comments as detailed at (a) – (e) above, the report be noted.

CROS.135/05
CHARGES REVIEW – LICENSING

There was submitted for information report of the Licensing Manager EP.53/05 setting out the charges review undertaken in respect of the licensing functions of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit and which had been accepted by the Regulatory Panel at their meeting on 19 October 2005.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 noted the Licensing Charges Review (EX.222/05 refers).

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.136/05
CHARGES REVIEW – LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES
The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted report LDS.37/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Legal and Democratic Services Business Unit.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.223/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.137/05 
CHARGES REVIEW – ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES
The Director of Development Services submitted report ECD.20/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Economic and Community Development Services Business Unit.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.224/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Referring to the potential for amended charges as reviewed by Internal Audit – Community Centres, a Member questioned whether a review into the County Council’s use of Community Centres had been undertaken.

The Director of Community Services undertook to investigate that point.

A Member further questioned the potential to generate income from the Council’s Market Rights.

In response the Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that the Council would take action where rival Markets took place on days which conflicted with its own Market.  The Council could not, however, take action as regards Markets which took place on a Sunday.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the comments detailed above, the report be noted.

CROS.138/05
CAR PARK CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 

The Director of Community Services submitted report CTS.31/05 reviewing the car park charges for 2006/07 having regard to income, contribution to the Local Transport Plan for Carlisle and maintaining the economic vitality of the City Centre.

A number of options were put forward for consideration, details of which were provided.

The Director further reported that the revised estimates for car parking income in 2005/06 showed a £160,000 shortfall.  Whilst that level of shortfall was not considered as recurring, a shortfall of around £80,000 was projected for 2006/07.   The corporate charging policy required an increase in income of 3.4% or £55,900 on the 2005/06 base estimates.  Added to the estimated projected deficit of £80,000, a shortfall of £136,000 as against charging policy was forecast for 2006/07 if no action was taken.  The options presented would generate, in total, £250,000 increased income.

The Executive at its meeting on 14 November 2005 (EX.225/05 refers) had agreed –

1. That the Executive recommend the following options for increasing car parking charges in 2006/07 from 1 April 2006 as the basis for consultation –

(i) Increase existing Contract Parking Charges.  The 5 day contract permit be increased from £456 to £540 annually and in the 6 day contract permit from £576 to £648 to produce additional income of £23,000 after deducting  VAT.  These charges still represented a 36% discount on the normal daily rate.

(ii) Charging for Bank Holidays at weekday rates to provide additional income of £5,000.

(iii) Increase Short Stay charges for stays over 4 hours on short stay car parks to £7 to generate additional income of £2,000.

(iv) Increase Short Stay parking charges to 75p per hour to generate additional income of £24,000.

(v) Increasing Long Stay Parking Charges by 5p per hour on long stay car parks to generate an additional £58,000 income.

(vi) Charge Social Services for car parking by introducing charges for staff parking permits held by County Social Services staff to produce income of up to £10,000 in 2006/07.

2. That the Director of Community Services be requested to liaise with the County Council and other interested parties to develop a draft Green Travel Plan for City Council staff and Members.

3. That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

A Member questioned whether the impact of the Concessionary Fares Scheme had been factored into the income projections.

In response, the Director of Community Services explained that although the impact had not been specifically factored in a rejection factor had been included.  Officers were also sensitive to issues such the impact of any increase of Sunday charges which may harm Sunday shopping especially with the growth in developments in the rest of Cumbria, particularly at Gretna.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.139/05
CHARGES REVIEW – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES
The Director of Community Services submitted report EPS.55/05 setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit.  Members’ attention was further drawn to the fact that a new Crematorium had recently opened in Dumfries and that was leading to a significant reduction in demand for the City Council’s bereavement services.

In addition, with effect from 1 January 2005, the General Medical Council increased their standard charge for the issue of certificates.  That had been contained within existing Budgets for 2004/05, but required an increase in charges with effect from August 2005.

There was likely to be a shortfall of £110,000 in projected income on Bereavement Services in 2005/06.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had considered the report (EX.226/05 refers) and had agreed – 

1. That the Bereavement Services charges be increased by 5% for 2006/07.

2. That where fees and charges contain elements from external bodies, the relevant Portfolio Holder, in consultation with the appropriate Business Unit Head and the Director of Corporate Services, be authorised to pass on any increase in full to customers.

3. That the Director of Community Services be requested to review the level of increase in fees relating to Hostels and Supporting People Care.

4. That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

In response to a Member’s question, the Director of Community Services advised that the charges imposed by the new Crematorium in Dumfries were in the region of 5% - 10% more than in Carlisle.

The Member expressed the view that Bereavement Services should ‘break even’ and suggested that the Executive should revisit the matter.

Another Member commented that she would not like to see increases which would detract from an excellent service which had, in the past, received national recognition.

RESOLVED – That the charges, as set out in Appendix 1 to report EPS.55/05, be endorsed. 

CROS.140/05
CHARGES REVIEW – CULTURE, LEISURE AND SPORT SERVICES
The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted report CLS.16/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Culture, Leisure and Sport Business Unit.  

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.227/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.141/05
CHARGES REVIEW – PLANNING SERVICES

The Director of Development Services presented report P.36/05 setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Planning Services Business Unit.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.228/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.142/05
DECRIMINALISED PARKING ENFORCEMENT – 2006/07 BUSINESS PLAN
The Director of Community Services submitted Report CTS.39B/05 reviewing the financial position regarding the operation of the On Street Decriminalised Parking Enforcement Scheme which the City Council operates under an agreement with the County Council.  The City Council was obliged to operate the scheme to ensure that it was self-financing and to seek to avoid the Parking Account incurring a deficit at the end of any financial year.  It was expected that the scheme would operate at a deficit in 2005/06 and it was essential to increase income levels to ensure that the deficit could be recouped in 2006/07.  The following options were submitted:-

(a)
The Decriminalised Parking Enforcement legislation provided for penalty charges to be set at  £40, £50 or £60.  The current charge was £50.  The Director of Community Services recommended that the penalty charge should be increased to £60 and which would bring Carlisle in line with all the other Districts in Cumbria who have levied that charge for some time.  This would provide an operational surplus sufficient to fund the existing deficit at the end of 2005/06.

(b) Introduce a Charge for Residents Parking Permits. The County Council will now allow District Councils to make an administration charge for issuing Residents' Permits in the Disc Zones at a maximum charge of £10 per household.  The cost of administering the scheme was approximately £45,000 per annum.  However, should the penalty charge be increased to £60 there would be no need to introduce a charge for residents for the issue of permits.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered Report CTS.39/05 on the matter (EX.233/05 refers) and had agreed –

1. That the Director of Community Services be requested to advise the County Council that the City Council wish to increase the parking fine charge to £60 with effect from 1 April 2006 and that they be requested to endorse the appropriate actions to support this proposal.

2. That at the present time no charge be levied for the issue of residents’ parking permits.

RESOLVED – That the report be agreed.

CROS.143/05
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/06 T0 2008/09
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.27/05 detailing the revised capital programme for 2005/06 together with the proposed method of financing.  Also summarised was the proposed programme for 2006/07 to 2008/09 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

Details of six capital bids put forward by Officers were submitted.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had approved the revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2005/06 as set out in Appendices A and B for recommendation to the City Council  and referred the capital spending requests for 2006/07 for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process (EX.230/05 refers).

Referring to future commitments, a Member observed that any proposal involving a lengthy finance period would be in trouble.   In response, the Director acknowledged that it would be necessary to look for more grant funding and prudential borrowing in the future.

Another Member wished his concern at the decline in the Council’s capital resources to be noted.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.144/05
BUDGET AND OVERVIEW MONITORING REPORT

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.23/05 providing an overview of the budgetary position for April to September 2005, summarising the main changes to the Budgets between approval in February 2005 and the year to date for both General Fund Revenue and Capital Budgets.  The report also provided summary monitoring information for April to September 2005 for all Business Units.  Details of the Gershon Efficiency Savings Three Year Action Plan were also submitted along with the monitoring which would be put in place to ensure delivery of those savings.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 (EX.231/05) had noted the overall budgetary position for the period April to September 2005 and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.145/05
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2005/06 AND 2006/07

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.28/05 providing the regular quarterly report on treasury transactions and the interim report on Treasury Management in 2004/05 as required under the Financial Procedure Rules.  The report also considered the outlook for the City Council’s Treasury Management forecasts in 2006/07 with projections to 2008/09 and the requirements of the Prudential Code.

The Director of Corporate Services further reported on options for a review of the provision of banking services for the Council and which were currently operated by the HSBC Banks under a contract which would expire in April 2006.  Rather than undertake a full re‑tendering exercise, she recommended that a consultancy organisation by engaged to review the Authority’s current banking arrangements.  That approach was fairly common practice and could afford a better route in many cases to establishing ‘best practice’ without disturbing an established and valued relationship.  The cost of the exercise would be self funding through savings generated in the cost of the contract.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 (EX.232/05) decided –

1. That the report be received and the projections for 2006/07 to 2008/09 be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget deliberations.

2. That the Director of Corporate Services be authorised to engage consultants to review the Authority’s banking arrangements with the costs being met by savings to be achieved in the terms of the banking contract.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.146/05
GENERAL FUND REVENUE BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 – REVENUE BASE BUDGET UPDATE
The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.25/05 detailing the revised base revenue estimates for 2005/06 together with the estimates for 2006/07.  The core base estimates did not include any growth or savings proposals which were currently under consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

A further report would be presented to the Executive on 19 December 2005 incorporating the new spending, savings and charges proposals, together with the Government’s provisional three year Revenue Support Grant settlement information.

The Executive had on 21 November 2005 (EX.235/05) noted the revised base revenue estimates for 2005/06 and the estimates for 2006/07 as a basis for recommendation to this Committee and the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.147/05
CAPITAL PROGRAMME – RENEWALS RESERVE 

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.32/05 indicating that, following the Value for Money Study of the Renewals Reserve reported to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 12 January 2004, a 3 year replacement plan had been produced for the period 2005/06 to 2007/08.  Further work was required to implement the recommendations of that review, including providing an updated 3 year replacement plan.  The replacement plan for 2006/07 to 2008/08 was not yet complete and details would be reported to a future meeting of the Executive once finalised for approval as part of the 2006/07 Budget cycle.  The results of that review would not impact on the overall Capital resources available as detailed in Report FS.27/05 considered by the Executive on 14 November 2005.

The Executive had on 21 November 2005 (EX.236/05) noted that work would continue as quickly as possible to update the Replacement Plan and implement the recommendations of the Value for Money Study, upon which a further report would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.148/05
CAPITAL PROGRAMME – REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE OF CORPORATE PROPERTY

The Director of Community Services and Head of Property Services submitted a joint report (CTS.41/04 – PS.17/05) seeking a continuation of the reactive Repair and Maintenance Budget of £651,470 for Corporate Property to be earmarked for 2006/07.  A planned major repairs Budget of £250,000 was already included in the three year capital programme for 2006/07.  A further detailed joint report would be submitted to the Executive early in 2006 identifying a three year Budget profile for all Corporate Priorities when the detailed Building Condition Survey was updated.   That report would contain a breakdown of where the funding would be spent and whether it was revenue or capital expenditure.

The decision of the Executive on 21 November 2005 (EX.237/05) was –

1. That the Executive agrees to earmark the base Budget provision for the reactive Repair and Maintenance Budget of £651,470 for 2006/07.

2. That £250,000 for the Planned Major Repairs Budget for 2006/07 be included in the proposed Capital Programme.

3. That the Director of Community services and Head of Property Services be requested to submit a detailed report to the Executive early in 2006 identifying a detailed 3 year Budget and setting out a programme of repairs and improvements to the City Council corporate properties.  Until that time, these Budgets have been earmarked for the Repair and Maintenance of Corporate Properties and no monies will be released until a programme of works has been approved by the Executive pending the outcome of the Building Condition Survey.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.149/05
MEMBERS’ COMMENTS
The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport commented that whilst, he acknowledged that Members believed the revised room layout to be an improvement, it remained difficult for people to hear what was going on during meetings.  He asked that action be taken to rectify the matter.

A Member noted that the Budget reports had been dispatched to all Members with the request that they bring them to future budget meetings.  The reports were numbered in line with the Executive Agenda which meant that some Overview and Scrutiny Members had difficulty in following the business in their meetings.  She asked that the numbering system for Budget reports be looked at with a view to improving the system for the future.

The Member further requested that a coat stand be provided in the Committee Room.

[The meeting ended at 12.30 pm]

